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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, September 27, 2005, in Nelson Hall East, Room 102 (Goodwin Forum). 

Members Present:  Alvarado, Backues, Bliven, Bruce, Butler, Cheyne, Dunk, Eichstedt, Fulgham, Green, Haag, Heckman, Holschuh, Kornreich, Larson, MacConnie, Mortazavi, Moyer, Paynton, Powell, Rawal, Richmond, Riordan, Roberts, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, Snow, Thobaben, Varkey, Vellanoweth, Vrem, Wieand, Yarnall.
Members Absent:  Coffey, Meiggs, Nordstrom. 

Proxies:  Hyland for Owens.
Guests:  Michael Goodman, Dale Oliver, Cat Sieh, Karen Earls, Bob Snyder, Carol Terry, Helen Jones, Colleen Mullery, Sherry Jones-Deffenderfer, Steve Smith, Kathy Munoz, Joan van Duzer, Jean Butler, Nancy Hurlbut.

Chair Mortazavi introduced guests CSU Faculty Trustee Craig Smith and CSU Academic Senate Chair Marshelle Thobaben.
Trustee Smith is beginning his visits to CSU campuses with Humboldt State and plans to visit all 23 campuses during the course of the year.  He reviewed the duties the faculty trustee, a position that is nominated by the Statewide Academic Senate, and chosen by the governor for a two-year term.  Trustee Smith is beginning his two-year term.  The faculty trustee attends all Board of Trustee (BOT) meetings (seven throughout the year).  The faculty trustee is also invited to attend meetings of the Statewide Academic Senate.

The main responsibility of the faculty trustee is to visit campuses and get feedback on various issues and serve as a liaison between the campus senates, the Statewide Academic Senate, and the BOT.  As the faculty trustee, Smith serves on several BOT committees.  The BOT is a legislatively created independent agency that is in charge of the “management, administration, and control of the CSU system.”  
Current initiatives and items of interest from the BOT include developing a seamless transfer system (to help prepare community college students coming into the CSU system) and the recent approval by the State to allow the CSU to grant doctorate of education, which was a major victory.  The BOT will now go back and ask for approval of professional degree in Audiology, and other areas that UC has not indicated they are not interested in offering.
The compact with the governor will be in effect only with the current governor.  It is a six-year plan that provides campuses a 3-4% increase in their budgets every year.  After 2008, there is a possibility of another 1% increase for academic programs.  In exchange, campuses need to increase enrollment by 2.5% across the system, which is about 8,000 FTEs.  Campuses need to implement a graduation and retention initiative program.  The compact also necessitates an increase in student fees.  33% of those student fees can be taken out and used by financial aid, increasing the number of students receiving financial aid.

The BOT has asked the Director of Finance to review what has been determined to be the cost of education a student in the system (i.e., the marginal cost).  It has been as high as $12,500 per student in the past and it has been reduced to $10,000 per student.  It needs to be re-assessed.
Senate Thobaben referred to the summary of Statewide Senate activities provided by Senator Cheyne and opened the floor to questions.

Questions:

If the budget is increasing, why are the student fees increasing?  The difference between the marginal cost being allocated per student ($10,000), and the actual cost per student (ca. $13,500) has to be picked up somewhere, and part of that is coming from the student fee increases.  

What is the timeline on implementing previously discussed measures for facilitating graduation and the current initiative toward facilitating graduation?  The BOT is working closely with the statewide senate to examine best practices on campuses to see what is working and provide examples for other campuses, rather than looking at measures that would be punitive.

Are the processes for transfer students from community colleges being evaluated?  The lower-division transfer project is not meant to penalize transfer students or prevent students from taking extra courses.  It is meant to encourage students to complete needed requirements (GE) and discourage students from taking unnecessary courses (that they would have to repeat for their major) before transferring.
Is anything being done to work with community college advising (i.e., improve the flow of information)?  There are a number of plans in place, including distributing information electronically.  The project is just beginning this year.

There is a constant tension between access and quality in the CSU.  More emphasis seems to be placed on access and quality is eroding.  Is the BOT aware of this issue and will there be an effort to rebuild quality?  There are some things included in the compact which are directed towards rebuilding.  But other things like cuts in equipment and maintenance are not coming back and are much needed to improve the quality of education.

Community college students that transfer are a minority on their campuses and may receive less than adequate support services on their campuses.  The CSU needs to make sure that there is cooperation and support for community college advising.  There is also a need to recognize that campuses are not “branches” of a system, but independent campuses.  Some campuses receive a majority of their transfer students from one or two primary sources.  HSU receives ca. 25% of its transfer students from CR, and the other 75% comes from a number of community colleges.
At HSU, students are being asked to help fund repair contracts, equipment maintenance, etc. from departments in CNRS.  Students are asking why, since they are already paying tuition and lab fees.  Unfortunately, for the departments, the alternatives are to not have equipment or to find other sources of funding.   

The CSU has taken on a number of initiatives, but it seems that the BOT has done nothing to look at lower division GE requirements.  There should be a system-wide review of GE, rather than having each campus do its own review.  Wherever possible, the BOT wants to allow campuses autonomy with regard to curriculum.  If the campuses are asking for such an initiative, the BOT would consider it.  The Statewide Senate is also looking at GE.
Can something be done to get students who are rejected by campuses with too many students to re-locate to campuses needing students?  An incentive program for those students would be worth looking at to encourage students to consider enrolling at another campus.

What is the position of the BOT regarding an acceptable ratio of tenure track faculty to temporary faculty?  A ratio of 75% is agreed desirable and the system is trying to do what it can to increase the numbers, but it is very difficult.
The compact between the governor and the chancellor and BOT is a model for stability; is there a model ahead that could provide more of a team effort?  It’s a political problem; the last compact wasn’t done with the trustees at all so at least this is a step in the right direction.

There are other measures (than salary) that could be taken in faculty recruitment to make the CSU economic burden less onerous.  Are the trustees looking at this?  Yes, an ad hoc committee is looking at bringing all CSU employees (faculty and staff) up to market level.  The committee is also looking at housing problems.  While salary is important, it shouldn’t be the only focus.  Workload is a big problem; the CSU is not only having difficulty recruiting, it is losing current faculty members to positions with lower teaching loads and better pay.  
1.
Adoption of the Agenda

M/S/U (Fulgham/Larson) to adopt the agenda with the following changes.

· Senator Fulgham requested that the Resolution Endorsing CSU Senate Resolution AS-2713-05/FA, “Urgency of Settling Faculty Compensation Matters in the Current Contract Bargaining” (#04-05-06-EX be withdrawn, since it is no longer needed.

· Senator Green noted that the Faculty Affairs Committee would like to withdraw the Resolution on Proposed Change to Appendix J of the HSU Faculty Handbook (#05-05/06-FA) as it needs further discussion by the Committee.
· Senator Kornreich requested that the Resolution on the 2005-2006 General Education Survey (#07-05/06-EP) be added to the agenda.

2.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of September 6, 2005                                                   

M/S/P (Paynton/Varkey) to approve the minutes of the meeting of September 6, 2005 as corrected.
3. 
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Nominations for the 2005-2006 Outstanding Professor Award are due October 7, 2005.

The President approved the following resolutions:  

· Resolution on Honorary Degrees Policy (#18-04/05-EX)

· Resolution on Amending Appendix J, Section VIII.D. “University Faculty Personnel Committee (#01-05/06-EX)

· Resolution on Scholarly Journal Publication and Faculty Rights for Open-Access Archiving (#02-05/06-FL)

· Resolution Endorsing CSU Senate Resolution AS-2682-05/GFA/A, “Reconsideration of the Student Administration Component of CMS (#03-05/06-EX)

Proxies were announced.
HSU will be joining the California Collegiate Association next fall.  It was noted that the Faculty Athletic Representative (FAR) usually makes a presentation to the Senate once a semester and was suggested that the FAR and the Athletic Director be invited to a future Senate meeting.

4.  
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio 
members

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Green):  The committee is working on several resolutions, including defining emeritus status, post-tenure review process, and crisis in faculty recruiting.

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The committee is working on several issues and will be discussing writing resolutions to implement some of the least controversial elements of the 22 points.  The committee is also discussing reform for the GWPE (Graduate Writing Proficiency Exam).  If anyone has ideas or concerns, forward them to the committee.
Student Affairs Committee (Chair Moyer):  The committee will be reviewing the developing plans for student evaluations at its next meeting.

Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  The first meeting of the University Budget Committee is October 14.  The Provost has offered to provide greater clarity to budget numbers.  Everyone is waiting, with some apprehension, to hear more about the spring budget.
Statewide Senate (Senator Cheyne):  A summary report was sent out via email and is posted on the HSU senate web page under “Reports”.  Trustee Smith covered much of what is in the report.  Questions are welcome via phone or email.  Senator Cheyne is a member of the statewide General Education Advisory Committee which is looking at the “big picture”, i.e. Title V requirements, etc.  There is general agreement that if changes are suggested to Title V, they will be modest.
General Faculty Association (President Lou Ann Wieand):  Craig Klein was elected to the University Faculty Personnel Committee.  An election is underway for a vacancy on the Professional Leave Committee.

University Curriculum Committee (Chair Eichstedt):  UCC is developing a GE survey.  The GE reform steering committee is planning a university-wide meeting on December 2 (tentative).  The committee hopes to present possible models to the Senate at its meeting on October 25.

Associated Students (Student Representative Backues):  A.S. is working on several resolutions, including one opposing House Resolution 609.  A resolution against Propositions 75 and 76 was tabled to be re-written.
President’s Office (President Richmond):  The search for a permanent Vice President for Advancement is underway; Vice President Coffey is chairing the search committee.  The general plan for the Forbes Complex renovation was approved by the Trustees.  The BOT reviewed proposed changes in the student conduct policy and approved an energy conservation plan.  An alumni chapter has been started in Sacramento.  Professors Jane Holshuh and Betsy Watson were complimented on their work on the plan for services for homeless people in the area, which is under review by the Arcata City Council.  Budget guidelines for MPP salary increases have just been issues.

Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  Search committees are being formed for the Dean of the College of Arts, Humanities, and Social Sciences, the Vice Provost position, the Director of Information Technology Services, and the Dean for Research and Graduate Studies.  

Staff Council (Representative Bruce):  Most of the staff unions have agreements, through bargaining, on salary increases.
5.
Resolution on the 2005-2006 General Education Survey (#07-05/06-EP)

M/S (Kornreich/Cheyne) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution on the 2005-2006 General Education Survey

#07-05/05-EP – September 27, 2005

RESOLVED, That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommend that the 2005 General Education Survey being conducted by the University Curriculum Committee (UCC) shall not be included in any faculty member’s Working Personnel Action File, nor used for any purpose in the Retention, Tenure, and Promotion (RTP) process.

RATIONALE: The UCC has been asked by the Provost to conduct a study of the level of preparation required and rigor present in General Education courses at HSU. The UCC has developed a survey instrument for this purpose. However, this instrument is intended to serve as a measurement of certain activity in the course, and not as an evaluation of the instructor¹s teaching effectiveness. To ensure fairness to faculty teaching these courses, it should not be used as data in the RTP process.

The purpose of the resolution is to ensure that the results of the survey will not be used in any way for personnel matters.
Senator Fulgham proposed the following amendment:
RESOLVED, That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommend that the results of the 2005 General Education Survey being conducted by the University Curriculum Committee (UCC) shall not be included in any faculty member’s Personnel Action File, Working Personnel Action File, nor used for any purpose in the Retention, Tenure, and Promotion (RTP) process or the post-tenure review process.
The amendment was accepted as friendly.
Discussion:
· It was asked if the field for the CRN on the form would be tied to the instructor; and if so, it seems like an evaluation of the instructor of the course.

· The draft survey is not well-written, and it should not include the CRN.  A generic course name and number (English 100) should be used.  There are too many open-ended questions, and too much ambiguity.
It was noted that the current discussion is regarding the resolution and whether or not the survey results should be used for personnel action, not the survey itself.
· As the survey stands, it includes a CRN which has a professor’s name linked to it.  Survey questions may be answered based on an evaluation of the instructor.

· The discussion was broadened to include the survey itself, since it was not clear when or how the survey was to be discussed, as it was not an attachment to the resolution.

· General faculty members have expressed concerns about the survey, what it is intended to measure, and how it does that.  Question #22 was given as an example of a particularly meaningless question.
· A request was made to have those who are drafting the survey consult more broadly before it is implemented.  There are a number of items that need to be re-written and more oversight would reduce some of the problems.

Point of order:  It was suggested that discussion of specific items on the survey might be better done during the informal session (open forum) after the Senate adjourns.

It was agreed to limit further discussion to the resolution.
Senator Fulgham suggested amending the resolution by adding “nor periodic evaluation of temporary faculty” at the end of the first Resolve clause.  The amendment was accepted as friendly.

· The survey is designed for surveying General Education; it is not designed to be used for personnel matters; the resolution needs to include all-encompassing language that reflects the results are not to be used for personnel matters.

· The University Curriculum Committee has never had any interest in using the survey for personnel matters.  The CRN is included to it can be used to be able to distinguish between disciplines (i.e., humanities courses may differ from social sciences courses, etc.).  It is a way to keep track of data.  If it is unacceptable to include, the CRNs can be stripped out.  The data will ultimately be sent back to departments.  CRN level data will not be public information.
· A lot of the questions on the survey seem biased; there is built in bias in the way the questions are stated in the positive and responses are asked for (negative first).
· When the data is broken down by departments, the CRN data can be linked to a faculty member.  If this is a concern, then the CRN data can be stripped out before it is given to departments.
· Concern was expressed that the survey is questionable in terms of how it is written and the veracity of the results, which is much bigger issue in terms of the major GE reform process that is underway.  There is an implication that something is wrong with GE (i.e., need for reform) and it is extremely important that the survey be as strong and well-constructed as possible.
· Many of the questions on the survey came from the National Survey of Student Satisfaction (NSSE) and other questions came from surveys from other campuses across the nation.  It is not a perfect survey, and it is currently a draft.  
· The UCC began looking at GE in 2000; this isn’t coming out of nowhere.  The intention is not to say that GE is broken, but that there is evidence that it may need to be improved and/or can be done better.  The survey is just an attempt to establish baseline data.
· We need to discuss the resolution and vote on it.  Then more time is needed to discussed the survey; it there a possibility of having an open forum for a broader discussion?  It would be good to have more feedback from the faculty.

· If further discussion is desired, then we need to come up with a process that will be timely.  There is a need to get the survey out.  It was noted that the UCC is by definition a consultative body with elected representation from all colleges, and student representatives.  The UCC is not a subcommittee of the Senate and would be reluctant to turn the process over to the Senate.  The oversight of GE is the responsibility of UCC, but feedback is welcome.
M/S (Backues/Cheyne) to close debate and vote immediately.  Voting occurred PASSED with 25 Yes votes.

Voting on the amended resolution occurred and PASSED with 25 Yes votes, 1 No vote, and 1 Abstention.  The final resolution reads:

Resolution on the 2005-2006 General Education Survey

#07-05/05-EP – September 27, 2005

RESOLVED, That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommend that the results of the 2005-2006 General Education Survey being conducted by the University Curriculum Committee (UCC) shall not be included in any faculty member’s Personnel Action File, Working Personnel Action File, nor used for any purpose in the Retention, Tenure, and Promotion (RTP) process, or the Periodic Evaluation processes for temporary faculty and tenured faculty.

RATIONALE: The UCC has been asked by the Provost to conduct a study of the level of preparation required and rigor present in General Education courses at HSU. The UCC has developed a survey instrument for this purpose. However, this instrument is intended to serve as a measurement of certain activity in the course, and not as an evaluation of the instructor¹s teaching effectiveness. To ensure fairness to faculty teaching these courses, it should not be used as data in the RTP process.

6.
Resolution on the Recommendations of the Family Friendly Task Force 
(#06-05/06-SA)


Not discussed.

7.
Discussion of Academic Affairs Budget (Vrem)

Not discussed.

8.
TIME CERTAIN:  5:15 P.M.


Presentation, Jean Butler, Interim Dean, Enrollment Management

Handouts with enrollment information as of September 27, 2005 were distributed.  Jean Butler reviewed the numbers on the handout.  It is census time and the Registrars office is working hard to get final numbers to the Chancellor’s Office.  
Numbers of interest include an increase in new student enrollment, new freshman numbers are down, transfers are down, but there is a 14% increase in graduate students.
The second page of the handout, target numbers from the Chancellor’s Office, was reviewed.  At this point in time, the expected FTES would be just over 7,000.  Compared to the C.O. target figure, we have a gap of 340 FTES, which is of great concern.
Q:  What are offsite FTES?  A:  These include distance learning courses.

It was noted that the constant upward mobility of the target is frightening.

Q:  Where did the formula come from that generates the estimates?  The target numbers go up initially by 50, then increase over time.  A:  Formulas are generated based on estimates from the Chancellor’s Office.  It is the system’s long-range planning “guestimate”; the exact methodology is unknown.  They may be looking at campuses ability to grow.

It is of concern that the numbers impact our budget; but it is not entirely clear how they directly impact our budget or how much variability there is among FTES in how they are counted.  FTES are all equal (graduate and undergraduate); they are funded with the same marginal rate (ca. $7,000).  The addition of student fees brings the total cost to $10,000.  Out of state student fees stay with the campus.
The data is helpful, but scary.  What is happening to make the show ratios so low?  Percentages of yield have dropped over the past five years.  There is concern about the continuing drop in yield between admitted and enrolled students.  This is an example of how important it is to connect with students after they are admitted to help ensure they actually enroll.

A pilot project for transfer students will begin this spring.  It will allow them new opportunities for orientation and to be advised and registered.  A Moodle is being created for online orientation for transfer students who are admitted for spring.  It will provide them the opportunity to register during the first campus registration process in November.  We need to get serious about what is done between January and August with students and their families, to ensure an earlier and stronger commitment from prospective students.
10.
TIME CERTAIN: 5:29 P.M.


OLD BUSINESS:  Resolution on Distance Learning Recommendations (#20-
04/05-EP) [NOTE:  Attachment was included in your 8/30/05 Senate packet 
and is available online at:  http://www.humboldt.edu/~acadsen/05-09-27packet.htm
M/S/P (MacConnie/Powell) to rescind Resolution #20-04/05-EP) at the Senate meeting on September 6, 2005.  The debate was postponed to this Senate meeting.
Discussion:

· On behalf of the UCC, a vote to rescind the resolution seems wrong.  Distance learning is happening all over campus and there is currently no policy to protect faculty who are developing distance learning classes.  The policy is broad and represents the work of many individuals over time and addresses many issues.  If it is rescinded, we may go for another 5-10 years without a policy.  
· Chair Mortazavi stated that debate would be limited only to the question of whether or not to rescind the resolution.
· If there was compelling information that was presented previously about why the resolution needs to be rescind, it needs to be shared here.  If the motion is being made on the basis of one faculty member’s objection, that is not a strong enough case.
· It was noted that there was some confusion at the time the resolution was voted on and there was no discussion prior to the vote on the resolution at the Senate meeting on August 30.  There were guests present at the meeting who did not have an opportunity to speak.  A vote should be based on all of the information available and it seemed that not all information was not shared that could have been. 
· The resolution should not be rescinded; it was voted on according to the process established. 

· Rescinding the resolution is not the answer.  But if changes need to be made to the policy, could it be brought back and/or changed as appropriate?  We need to have a policy to begin with, but that does not preclude making revisions to the policy as needed.
· It was noted that the correct procedure was followed at the meeting on August 30 and, in addition, time was spent discussing issues in the forum following that meeting.  The resolution will be recommended to the President and if the President is not satisfied with it, he can return it to the Senate.

M/S/U (Fulgham/Varkey) to end debate and vote immediately.
Voting occurred on whether or not to rescind Resolution #20-04/05-EP.  Senator Fulgham requested a hand vote.  The motion FAILED with 4 Yes votes, 19 No votes, and 2 Abstentions.  The resolution was not rescinded.
Return to Agenda Item #8 – discussion with Jean Butler, Interim Dean of Enrollment Management.
When was the last time HSU reached it enrollment target?  It has been difficult to find that information, but it might have been in 1993 (based on a best guestimate).

There isn’t a specific breakdown on reasons why students don’t continue at HSU.  The AIR center is working hard to conduct exit interviews with students who choose to withdraw or not return.  The decrease in number of students continuing may be in part due to the smaller number of transfer students from last spring.
Concern was expressed with the generous amount of seats obligated to FIG and TRIG programs.  For example Math 115 has few open seats.  Students who are enrolling during the summer may choose not to enroll for the semester if they cannot get a full load, because needed classes such as this are already full.

11.
TIME CERTAIN:  5:45 P.M.


Formal adjournment of Senate meeting and fifteen minute open forum for 
all faculty

M/S/P (Cheyne/Eichstedt) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 5:45 p.m.






